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SERA 46, Framework for Nutrient Reduction Strategy Collaboration: The Role for Land-grant Universities
SERA-46 has quarterly conference calls to discuss progress on objectives and Hypoxia Task Force shared priorities.  A small group of the committee also met in January in Ames, IA to work on these items and the annual project meeting was in conjunction with the Hypoxia Task Force meeting in April in St. Louis, MO. The group has continued to work to strengthen networks between the Hypoxia Task Force (HTF) and the Land Grant University system (LGU). They’ve provided information to the  HTF on why there are differences in LGU recommendations on nitrogen management and a short white paper with a proposal was developed that would address these differences and integrate for 4R outreach.  Mississippi State University lead an effort to review the HTF states’ nutrient reduction strategies to identify common goals, approaches and attributes. A publication has been prepared that helps explain the science behind solutions for reducing nitrogen export in tile drained lands. This publication will be released from the University of Illinois Extension in August of 2016.

One priority item of SERA-46 is to develop and implement a social indicators system that will guide, evaluate and advance implementation of state strategies for nutrient loss.  A white paper/proposal on this topic was funded by USEPA, entitled “Using Social and Civil Engagement Indictors to Advance Nutrient Reduction Efforts.” Another priority item is to create a network of watershed practitioners and farmer leaders to strengthen the implementation effectiveness of nutrient reduction strategies. A project on this topic was also funded by USEPA, entitled “Building Capacity for Watershed Leadership and Management in Twelve Mississippi River Basin States.” 

A critical group for educating producers on nutrient management are Certified Crop Advisors and SERA-46 is working in partnership with the American Society of Agronomy (ASA) Certified Crop Advisors program to better engage this group.  SERA-46 is continuing to work on monitoring, calibration, and validation and the potential for LGUs to contribute data to the water quality portal.  Pilot projects have been identified for testing this process and developing case studies, there is also potential to engage the water institutes in each state to participate in this process. SERA-46 is looking at how to better factor economics into its priorities and provide information to the HTF in this area. Presentations were given at the January and April meetings on economic evaluation of improved water quality and on ecosystem services, which are critical areas that need continued efforts. Most recently project leaders discussed with the HTF potential projects related to metrics and measures of nutrient reduction.

Southern Local Foods Initiative
Ed Jones and I are working with Rachel Welborn (SRDC) to initiate a SERA on southern local foods.  A second meeting was held May 9 – 10 in DC with numerous Extension and research faculty along with many federal agency representatives, to finalize the SERA project proposal.  The final draft proposal, entitled: Strengthening the Southern Region Extension and Research System to Support Local & Regional Foods Needs and Priorities, is currently in the review process.  Project objectives include the following; 
1. Identify the top 10 pressing issues in food systems work within the region to direct future Extension and Research activities.

2. Create distributed learning communities of land grant professionals from at least 15 land grant universities in the South and local, state, and federal partners around high-priority needs in the food system in the next three to five years.

3. Design a user-friendly and robust repository of local foods system resources that meet the needs of Extension and Research professionals in the land-grant system by 2020, with measurable increases in use and quantity of resources by 20 percent per year.

4. Strengthen the capacity of research and Extension professionals in the Southern Region for gathering, communicating, and promoting impact data and analyzing secondary data through identification and sharing of common measures, resources, and tools by reporting on an annual basis.

5. Identify successful processes, collaborative leadership, networking frameworks, creative staffing, and organizational structures of land-grant universities participating in the development of local and regional food systems.

The SERA should start this October 1.

Unmanned Aerial Systems Multistate Research Project

During last fall’s SAAESD meeting, a discussion on unmanned aircraft use in agriculture resulted in a decision by the directors to facilitate development of a multistate research project in this area.  In order to gage interest among faculty in this field, a conference call was held in November with 15 faculty representing 12 southern institutions.  The faculty on the call expressed great interest in moving forward, so a meeting was held in Atlanta with 27 faculty representing 14 southern institutions to begin proposal development.  The proposal, entitled Research and Extension for Unmanned Aircraft Systems (UAS) Applications in Southern U.S. Agriculture and Natural Resources, has the following four primary objectives:

1. Determine the optimal spatial, temporal and spectral resolution needed for actionable decisions by researchers on high-throughput field-based phenotyping and for industry on crop, livestock, and forest management.

2. Test applications of UAS in real world situations in multiple locations to determine appropriate platforms and sensors, methods of calibration, and benefits to researchers and producers
3. Use UAS to detect stress and determine stressors in plants and related ecosystems:
4. Develop sustainable, decision-making information that can cross boundaries from multistate down to local agricultural communities in the Information Age.

The proposal is currently being reviewed and we hope to have it approved for an October 1 start date.
Southern Academic Programs and Experiment Station Directors’ Workshop

A fourth joint workshop with the southern region Academic Programs directors will be held Sep 7 – 8 in Atlanta to discuss common issues and concerns, share best management practices, and identify potential joint initiatives.  Discussion topics will include the role of non-tenure track faculty in teaching and research, ensuring diversity throughout the college, onboarding new faculty into joint appointments, and undergraduate and graduate student professional development.
Cotton Winter Nursery Relocation
In fall 2013, the Cotton Council decided to terminate its relationship with INIFAP in Mexico withdraw support for the CWN, resulting in closure of the CWN in fall 2014.  I worked with Don Jones, Cotton Inc, and Richard Percy, ARS, to identify a new site for the CWN in northeastern Costa Rica. Costa Rica was identified as the best site to relocate from Mexico based on a suitable growing environment, affordable costs, and safety. An experienced manager was hired under contract with Cotton Incorporated and the first nursery was successfully grown on a site near Liberia, Costa Rica. Generous assistance was provided by private industry regarding key agricultural contacts, field and office establishment, crop husbandry, and seed de-linting. Other than gins, which were relocated from Mexico to Costa Rica, every field and office item needed to operate a winter nursery has been purchased during the past 18 months. This was possible due to the generous USDA/ARS grant of $500,000 over five years to help with relocation costs.  Discussion is underway with between ARS, Cotton Inc. and SAAESD to determine how the fixed and variable costs of the CWN will be covered in future years.
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